
Council   Meeting   Minutes  

July   23,   2020  

Brenda   Rich,   Bryan   Geib,   Nathan   Vader,   Jeff   Knightly,   Sheldon   Rich,   San   Juan   Jones,   Marcy  
Zimmerman,   Amanda   Esh   Bouwman,   Carol   Burhman,   Ethan   Tan,   Katie   Tan,   Matt   McNeil  

Minutes   taken   by   Heather   Davis-Jones  

Began   7:05  

Re:   Church   Building   and   Rent  

Sheldon   is   WPMF   representative   on   the   CUMC   Board   of   Trustees :  

1. September   1   is   the   soft   opening   date   for   the   building.   CCCC   is   in   touch   with   the   larger  
Methodist   church   and   is   preparing   for   reopening.   They   are   installing   cameras,  
expanding   the   wifi,    and   working   on   the   conversion   of   the   nursery   bathroom   to   make   it  
an   ADA   compliant   bathroom.   Air   circulation   in   the   building   is   being   considered   but  
would   only   work   when   the   heat   is   not   on.   

2. *Financial   report:   The   CCCC   report   was   pretty   meaningless.   Their   financial  
statements   are   unclear.   The   income   report,   outgo   report,   building   financials   are  
separately   reported.   There   is   not   a   full   financial   picture.   CCCC   was   able   to   procure   a  
PPP   grant   which   paid   for   two   staffers   until   June.   The   loan   is   forgivable.   No   repairs  
were   done   and   no   issues   addressed.   Former   custodial   person   was   living   in   the  
building.   Locks   have   been   changed.   Income   is   dependent   on   Kol   Tzedek,   Curio,  
WPMF,   and   other   smaller   groups.   Income   has   taken   a   hit.   Kol   Tzedek   is   not   coming  
back   to   the   building   in   September,   and   announced   they   would   reduce   their   rent.  
Estimated   costs   were   based   on   renting   organizations   coming   back   Sept.   1st.   Financial  
picture   up   in   the   air   for   CCCC.   

*The   report   generated   by   Sheldon   referred   to   in   the   minutes   were   notes   from   a   4C   board  
meeting   on   July   10 th    that   was   attended   by   both   Sheldon   and   Nancy.  

3. The   needs   of   Kol   Tzedek   are   in   line   with   WPMF,   and   we   have   been   in   conversation.  
We   plan   to   collaborate   with   Kol   Tdezek   in    requests   from   CCCC.   

4. It   is   probably   in   the   best   interest   to   maintain   a   relationship   with   Calvary.   We   have   office  
space.   We   can   pay   for   full   rent   and   ask   for   concessions   or   reduction   in   rent.  

Jeff:  

1. The   Deacons   met   this   week.   The   general   sense   is   support   for   partial   rent   payment.  
Withheld   money   would   be   paid   if   work   is   complete   or   we   could   use   the   unpaid   portion  
to   complete   work   in   the   office   space.   Calvary   would   need   to   approve   the   work.   We  
would   like   to   have   more   control.   Would   need   to   do   a   lot   of   interfacing   with   Calvary.  
Question   of   when   we   go   back   is   up   in   the   air.    Calvary   closed   the   building   to   us.   But  
when   the   building   opens   up   and   we   will   be   choosing   to   not   go   back.   



Sheldon:    WPMF   has   no   written   agreement   with   Calvary.   We   are   essentially   month-to-month  
tenants.   Calvary   would   like   to   negotiate   that.  

Bryan:    Note   number   4   (in   document   from   Sheldon).   Because   of   Covid   the   split   in   Methodist  
conference   is   holding   up   recommendations.   How   much   can   Calvary   do   about   the   ownership  
process?  

Sheldon:    In   terms   of   the   rent,   that’s   far   down   the   road.   We   will   have   less   than   full   use   of   the  
building.   

Carol:    This   is   finally   the   leverage   we’ve   wanted.   Leadership   is   not   consistent   and   there's   no  
follow   through.   We   need   to   realize   that   the   pandemic   does   not   go   away   because   things   open   up.  
The   city   will   probably   close   down   again.   

Matt:    Calvary   is   not   in   a   good   spot   financially.   Are   they   going   to   survive   without   us   paying   as   Kol  
Tzedek's   reductions?   How   realistic   is   it   for   us   to   pay   full   rent   to   save   Calvary?   Maybe   we   could  
save   to   look   for   a   new   building.   

Katie:    I   reviewed   notes   that   financial   docs   attached.   CCCC   said   that   they   need   to   increase   rent.  
All   of   the   changes   require   more   money   that   they   don’t   have.   

Sheldon:    Rental   increases   were   more   for   ad   hoc   users,   not   for   regular   users.   Their   financials  
are   almost   meaningless.   They   make   sense   only   to   Calvary.   There   are   things   in   the   Calvary  
budget   that   we   don’t   see.   Leverage,   there's   a   number   of   things   we   need   to   put   on   the   table-  
more   transparency.   Is   Calvary   prepared   to   have   the   larger   users   as   partners   and   not   tenants?  

Amanda:    I   am   open   to   what   we   decide.   I   am   leaning   towards   paying   full   rent.   Could   we   send   a  
letter   with   requests   and   if   those   requests   are   not   being   met   we   would   reduce   rent?   They   should  
be   looking   for   grants   to   save   the   building.  

San   Juan:    What   are   we   willing   to   do-   look   for   another   building?   Does   the   council   have   the  
appetite   for   looking   for   another   building?  

Sheldon:    Calvary   reported   with   Partners   with   Sacred   Places,   they   had   a   lot   of  
recommendations-   more   partnership.   To   shore   up   financially.   1.   Calvary   must   agree   to  
recommendations.   2.   Ownership   needs   to   be   resolved.   There   was   supposed   to   be   a   meeting  
but   that   has   been   pushed   off   for   another   year.   That   leaves   us   in   a   position   to   tell   Calvary   to   not  
use   the   Methodist   issue   as   an   excuse.   There   is   a   meeting   on   August   8   where   they   will   make   a  
decision   on   recommendations.   KT   and   WPMF   can   join   forces   to   have   a   discussion   with  
Calvary.   We   want   to   be   supportive   to   Calvary   and   the   CCCCs   because   it   is   a   public   document.  
It   must   be   a   positive   statement.    We   must   have   a   closed   but   honest   discussion   with   Calvary  



and   CCCCs   and   say   these   are   our   expectations.   The   rent   we   pay   is   the   cornerstone   of   their  
financials.   Most   users   would   like   to   see   the   building   saved.   We   want   to   preserve   our   options.  
We   want   a   comfortable   tenant   agreement.   There   is   a   recommendation   to   sell   parsonage.   There  
is   a   lot   of   support   for   Curio.   They   pour   money   into   the   house.   There’s   no   reason   to   hold   onto   the  
parsonage.   

Carol:    There   was   a   list   of   items   they   were   planning   to   do.   We   gave   them   a   chance   and   we   need  
to   have   a   discussion   before   rent   is   paid   again.   

Sheldon:    They   need   our   help.   Kol   Tzedek   is   suffering   financially.   WPMF   is   in   better   shape   than  
most   renters.   We   can   continue   to   pay   full   rent   but   ask   for   things   in   return.   Not   paying   can   put  
them   in   financial   meltdown.   The   building   is   one   of   the   few   community   spaces.   Penn  
Redevelopment   Assistance   Program   is   a   grant   that   can   be   used   to   fix   the   building.   But   it   must  
be   matched.   They   can   get   up   to   one   million   dollars.   

Nathan:    The   prospect   of   cutting   the   rent   needs   to   be   a   real   option.   

Katie:    Cutting   the   rent   is   potentially   stopping   improvements.   Then   we   would   have   to   move.   

Matt:    Bear   in   mind   that   our   pastor   is   on   sabbatical.   It   would   be   strange   to   say   "Surprise!   We're  
moving"   when   she   comes   back.    We   can   give   a   date   for   improvements   and   consider   stopping  
or   reducing   rent.   

Sheldon:    August   8   is   a   milestone.   We   may   need   to   start   looking   for   a   new   home   if  
recommendations   are   not   agreed   to.   They   are   at   a   crossroad.   They   will   look   to   us   to   help   them  
make   those   recommendations   happen.   We   may   have   to   start   looking   for   something   new   with  
Kol   Tzedek.   We   don’t   know   what   the   real   estate   market   will   look   like.   

Marcy:    Calvary   hasn’t   been   strong   enough   to   get   employees   to   do   stuff  

Sheldon:    They   need   to   sell   parsonage   to   hire   staff   full   time.   In   a   week   WPMF   and   Kol   Tzedek  
will   be   drafting   a   letter   to   Calvary.   This   is   a   good   moment   to   join   forces.   

Amanda :   I   support   the   letter   but   we   should   also   give   benchmarks   for   a   month   or   two.   

Sheldon:    That   will   happen   in   the   letter   with   Kol   Td.   Benchmarks   will   be   art   of   the   discussion.  

Be  it  resolved  that  the  Council  of  West  Philadelphia  Mennonite  Fellowship  authorizes             
Sheldon  Rich  to  move  forward  with  a  joint  letter  with  Kol  Tzedek,  to  establish  talking                
points  for  a  meeting,  for  Sheldon  to  say  WPMF  will  pay  full  rent  for  the  year  if                  
expectations   are   met.   The   timeline   would   be   created   in   conjunction   with   Kol   Tzedek.  

Amanda:    Is   there   consensus   to   move   forward?  



All   vote   "yes"  

At   the   table   for   negotiations   will   be   Jeff   Knightly   and   Sheldon   Rich  
 


